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Because Engineering Is Intended to Benefit Society 
 

March 23,  2021  
 
By John L. Anderson, President, National Academy of Engineering 

Why introduce the social sciences into engineering education and practice? The intent of 

engineers is to “do good” – to improve the quality and security of life. Unfortunately, it doesn’t 

always work out this way, often because of a lack of appreciation by engineers of how 

technology affects and is used by people. For example, a new technology might promise and 

deliver great benefit to portions of society but harm certain groups. We call such results 

“unintended consequences.” 

Examples of unintended consequences abound. Social media connect people and cultures, but 

they are also weaponized to marginalize individuals based on race, culture, and personal 

attributes and to spread false information. Remote learning and teleworking, essential in the 

age of Covid-19, have widened the gulf between the haves and have-nots. The potential 

benefits of artificial intelligence (AI) to society will be blunted if human biases find their way 

into coding. In designing urban infrastructure, economic and technical criteria should be 

balanced against social impacts, such as the isolation of underprivileged neighborhoods after 

the construction of a new highway or transit system. Good engineering cannot be separated 

from social awareness and deliberate consideration. 

Engineers should accept more responsibility for 

considering potential unintended consequences 

of their work and seek to minimize the 

possibility of their occurrence. A start in this 

direction would be integration of the social 

sciences into engineering curricula. The key word here is “integration.” Many engineering 

students now take courses in the social sciences to satisfy bean-counting requirements; 

“Good engineering cannot be separated 

from social awareness and deliberate 

consideration.” 
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however, there is little connection 

made between these courses and 

the teaching of engineering 

subjects. I encourage educators in 

both the social sciences and 

engineering to collaborate to achieve this desired integration of ideas and student 

participation, especially in team projects. Students from both disciplines would greatly benefit 

by learning from each other, as would the faculty members who sew together the course 

syllabus and provide the instruction. Students majoring in the social sciences might discover 

interesting technological issues of societal importance while engaged in projects with 

engineering students.  Likewise, engineering students would learn to value the social 

dimensions of innovation and gain a heightened awareness of potential unintended 

consequences of their work on both society and our environment. 

We should be well past the days when the development of technology is separated from 

human needs, desires, and behavior. This is why engineers should engage with the social 

sciences, and vice versa. 
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“I encourage educators in both the social sciences 

and engineering to collaborate to achieve this 

desired integration of ideas and student 

participation, especially in team projects.” 


